 MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

  
COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY
 9TH JULY 2015
The Chairman read out the following statement:

Members are required to declare any interests, dispensations, predetermination or lobbying on items on this agenda.  Members are reminded that changes to the Register of Interests should be notified to the Clerk.

No interests were registered.
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bunyan, Cook, Clifford, Fermor, Goodchild, Hall, Hartley, Kemp, Swann and Veitch.
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Fairweather, Holmes,  Rook and Smith
The Chairman read out the following statement.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:

59:  The Chairman, Cllr. B. Veitch proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th June be adopted as a true record. Cllr. Hall referred to the Chairman’s Report and would like it recorded that she had also attended the meeting at Hawkhurst.  She also queried the fact that a parishioner had spoken at the end of the meeting and this had not been recorded.  The Clerk apologised and agreed this had been an omission and the Minutes would be amended to include the comments from the parishioner.  It was then proposed that the amended Minutes be adopted; this was seconded by Cllr. Swann and agreed.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

60:  The Chairman thanked everyone who had helped with the Cranbrook Fun Day.  She reminded Members that Tuesday 14th July is the judging day for South East Cranbrook in Bloom competition. Britain in Bloom judging is scheduled for Monday 10th August.  She asked Members to help with litter picking prior to both days.  
She stated that she had attended the Parish Chairman’s meeting and the notes had been circulated to Members.  It appears that we may be asked to contribute £800 to ensure the continuation of the weekly refuse lorry.  If we refuse we will not get the facility.  

A few residents took the opportunity to attend the Meet the Councillors session organised in St. Georges Institute. Topics raised were highways issues and the Gladman planning application. 

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that there were some excited and pleased residents who have started to move into the new Major Clarkes House.  The flats are reported to be very nice and are fully equipped with white goods.  Horsley Place, the McCarthy Stone development is also nearing completion.  She suggested that we should provide the new residents with information about the Parish Council.  
The Chairman reminded everyone that we had been invited to The Museum next Wednesday evening.

Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor, the Chairman confirmed that the “In Bloom” related to Cranbrook only and not Sissinghurst.  Cllr. Swann reported that the grounds contractors were in the Regal Car Park this evening tidying up prior to judging.  

Cllr. Swann referred to the amenity refuse vehicle and suggested that one option would be to alternate between garden waste and domestic.  There were 400 cases of fly tipping this year so far.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Clifford, he confirmed that no funding had been put aside towards the anticipated £800 which we might have to find. Cllr. Bunyan referred to Item 5 – Parish Enabling, Cllr. Veitch stated that no clear guidance had been provided.

NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANS:
61:
The Chairman thanked the Clerk for putting together the papers on Neighbourhood Plans so that Members were fully informed.  Her view was that we should start the process for a Neighbourhood Plan.  There is increasing pressure for new housing and we need some control on where we will accept them and what they look like. The process of research and consultation will bring the communities of Cranbrook and Sissinghurst together, and help identify the way forward.  We have had people come forward to say they would be interested in being involved.

A NP is a way of helping local communities to influence the planning of their area.  It can be used to develop a shared vision; choose where new homes, shops, offices and other development should be built; identify and protect important local green spaces; and influence what new buildings should look like.  It cannot conflict with the strategic policies in the Local Plan or be used to prevent development included in the Local Plan.

She reminded Members that where there is a parish council, this is the only body that can produce a NP.  The Headcorn Plan, circulated to Members, is a good example and gives an indication of the time schedule and work involved.  Headcorn is just over half our size in terms of numbers of ratepayers.  The costs are likely to be significant but can be spread over several years.  Headcorn started the process in October 2012 and plan to complete in Spring 2016.  They had expertise within their community which they drew on.  Hawkhurst commenced their process in October 2013 and intended to complete in 2016. Their committee consisted of 50% councillors and 50% residents. Several other parishes have used specialist firms to assist with the workload and have been pleased with the results.  She believed that we would also need to use specialist help. As we are the Parish Council for Cranbrook and Sissinghurst she recommended that this is the area designated for the NP. She invited questions and comments.
Cllr. Hall reported that Peter Dartnell, Chair of the Hawkhurst Parish Council had stated that their process had been running for three years and entailed a lot of hard work.

Cllr. Cook supported exploring a NP.  Cllr. Hartley supported, exploring, doing and delivering a NP and stated that there will be people who will engage with this project.  Cllr. Fermor supported although she did not have any specialist knowledge.  Cllr. Bunyan supported and stated that housing numbers will increase drastically. She hoped we could get some more business space – we had been ignored by TWBC with regard to this issue. 
Cllr. Franks supported stating that if we did nothing else in the four year term of office we will have achieved a huge amount if we deliver a NP. Cllr. Clifford asked whether we knew enough about the categories to promote Cranbrook and Sissinghurst and suggested a sub-committee to look at the issues which could be tourism, business or residential.  We need to be clear in our minds what our aims are.  Cllr. Veitch responded that this would become clear as part of the process; Hawkhurst undertook a consultation with residents and then the external specialist prepared the research.  Cllr. Clifford reiterated his view that we needed to establish our signposts and to be focused to get what we want rather than collect data which is not relevant.
Cllr. Hall supported and reminded Members that neighbourhood plans came out of the Localism Act. Plans will be distinctive to the area it relates to, ours will be different to Headcorn as we will look at the historic nature of our Town and its surrounds.  Jean Marshall from TWBC was hostile to parishes undertaking Plans – it reduced the power of the planners.

A NP becomes part of the legal process.  Parish Plans are not part of the legal process.  We can look at where we want development and the design which is very important.
Cllr. Goodchild supported and thought the signposts will appear as we go along the process.  Cllr. Kemp supported – exceptionally beautiful area with its landscape where a NP could be a device to protect the identity through a master plan.  He offered his expertise in any preliminary work.  Cllr. Hartley offered his expertise and suggested that we need to identify what we want before we engage any specialists.  Cllr. Hall agreed and suggested we need to consult with the public.  The Chairman agreed stating that we needed to consult with the ratepayers.  
Cllr. Hall as a Borough Councillor responded to Cllr. Swann on his question of how far had TWBC got with their Local Plan.  She stated that the Core Strategy is in place and the Review is about to commence.  The Hawkhurst NP is emerging so it is already a material consideration.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that in the past we had wanted TWBC to back us in a Design Statement but they had declined.  He asked whether there was any funding from other agencies towards a NP.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that Central Government would provide £8,000 but there will be a call on our budget.  Cllr. Swann stated that we may have to increase our precept to cover the cost.  Cllr. Veitch suggested that this was something that will have to be decided at a later date.  Cllr. Hall responding to Cllr. Swann confirmed that the Site Allocations Plan will be looked at by the Inspector at the end of November.  
The Chairman then proposed that:-

Cranbrook and Sissinghurst Parish Council agree to go ahead with the commissioning of a Neighbourhood Plan.

This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and unanimously agreed.

The Chairman then proposed that:-

A Neighbourhood Plan Committee is formed, chaired by a Member of the Parish Council, and consisting of council members and members of the community.

This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and unanimously agreed.

The Chairman then proposed that:-
Cllr. John Smith is the Chairman of the NP Committee.   

Although he was not present this evening, he has by email confirmed his willingness to take on this role.

Cllr. Cook seconded the proposal.  The Chairman asked whether there were any other nominations.  Cllr. Hall nominated herself.  Cllr. Hartley seconded this nomination.  A secret ballot took place and the votes were counted by an independent member of the public.

There were six votes for Cllr. Smith and five votes for Cllr. Hall therefore Cllr. Smith was appointed as Chairman of the NP Committee.
Councillors Bunyan, Cook, Franks, Hall, Hartley and Kemp volunteered to be on the Committee and join Cllr. Smith.

Cllr. Veitch stated that the terms of reference for the NP Committee would include such things as voting rights.  A discussion took place on who could be involved in the Plans.  Cllr. Hall confirmed that if no parish council existed then a neighbourhood forum could deliver a plan.  The areas of the plan were briefly discussed with Cllr. Veitch stating there would be one plan for the parish of Cranbrook and Sissinghurst.  Cllr. Hall disagreed and suggested there could be two plans.  Cllr. Fermor did not agree with Cllr. Hall.  Cllr. Cook made the suggestion that it would be for the NP Committee to decide.  Cllr. Clifford stated that as a Sissinghurst Ward Member it should be seen that Cranbrook and Sissinghurst take their chance together.  Cllr. Hartley agreed that it should be for the Committee to decide.  Cllr. Fermor wanted it to be a Full Council decision.  Cllr. Swann suggested it should be one plan but there could be various neighbourhoods.  
The Chairman closed the meeting to enable any views from parishioners.  Joy Temple supported the Parish Council proposal to embark on the NP process.  The Chairman then re-opened the meeting.

COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
62: Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 16th June and invited questions. Cllr. Hall mentioned the last page and the second paragraph and disputed that she had said “significant enough”. A discussion took place and the Clerk confirmed that she was happy to reflect that Cllr. Hall meant “was not statistically enough” although noting that this was not what was recorded by the Deputy Clerk at the Meeting. Cllr. Veitch then proposed adoption of the report of the meeting; this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

63:
Cllr. Swann referred to the report of the meeting held on the 7th July and mentioned that restructuring of committees was being discussed if anyone had any views please let the Clerk know. He proposed adoption of the report of the meeting; this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed. 
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

64: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the two meetings held and mentioned the application for a new dwelling at the rear of 3 West Terrace; the design was interesting. 
With regard to the application for development to the rear of Cranden and Corbins, Angley Road she asked Cllr. Hall as a Borough Councillor to call this in should the planning officer’s view differ from that of the Parish.  Cllr. Hall noted this request.  Cllr. Kemp made the point that a NP would identify land where we would like to see development and the designs which we would like to see.  Cllr. Bunyan pointed out an application is The Street, Sissinghurst which might be of interest to the Sissinghurst Ward Members.  The Committee had agreed to be flexible with the time of any meetings which are scheduled to follow on from the Community Centre Committee meetings where it might be necessary to meet at 10.30 am instead of 10.
BURIAL GROUNDS & PROPERTIES COMMITTEE REPORT:

65: Cllr. Clifford stated that the annual site visits will take place on the 14th July and the agenda had been issued.  The two red telephone boxes will be added to the portfolio.  Cllr. Kemp mentioned the red box at Frittenden.  The Clerk reported that BT had recently painted the box at Swifts View.
ECONOMIC & COMMUNITY COMMITTEE:

66:
Cllr. Clifford, in the absence of Cllr. Holmes, referred to the report of the meeting held on the 30th June and mentioned the welcome packs which he had taken on the responsibility of re-writing with Cllr. Fairweather volunteering to take photographs.  Cllr. Hartley queried some of the content which was attributed to him but accepted that he might have confused his descriptions with regard to the business improvement initiative.  Cllr. Kemp clarified his views in paragraph 5 page 2 in response to a question from Cllr. Bunyan.  Cllr. Hartley asked the Clerk whether the data he had requested with regard to a list of businesses in the parish was available.  The Clerk confirmed that she had received this today and she had forwarded this to every Member of the Committee.  Cllr. Clifford proposed adoption of the report; this was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT:
67: Cllr. Veitch in the absence of Cllrs. Rook and Holmes, brought forward the report of the meeting held on the 23rd June and invited questions.  Cllr. Fermor confirmed that she was happy to take on the inspection of the Jubilee Field.  Cllr. Franks confirmed that he was happy to take on the inspection of the Tanyard Car Park.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed adoption of the report; this was seconded by Cllr. Goodchild and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

68:  Cllr. Bunyan stated that there had been no recent meeting.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

69:  Cllr. Clifford had nothing to report.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

70:  There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


71:  The Clerk read out an email received today from the managers of the Farmers’ Market. Unfortunately they were no longer in a position to manage the Market and would be stepping down in the not too distant future.  Cllr. Clifford agreed to put this on the next agenda for the Economic & Community Committee.  Cllr. Cook suggested that we should send a letter of thanks to Mr & Mrs Hughes.  A brief discussion took place on the way forward.
CORRESPONDENCE:


72:  The Clerk tabled a card from Anne Marley following the death of her husband Philip.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:
73:  Cllr. Cook was pleased to inform Members that Cranbrook Primary School were now out of special measures following their recent Ofsted and he suggested we should write to the head teacher Miss Hatch and the staff to congratulate them.
74:  Cllr. Cook stated that he had hoped that Cllr. Holden would be attending as he had an idea for the safety of pedestrians in Stone Street which he would like him to consider.  He outlined his idea for the benefit of Members which would entail yellow hatching at the lower end which could not be entered into unless you could leave it.  This would be simple to introduce and make it a safer place for people and for children walking to school.  He had spoken to Peter Allen, CCAAC who was inclined to support the idea.  Cllr. Veitch thought this an interesting idea which warrants further discussion.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that she would raise this at the next CCAAC meeting.  Cllr. Cook suggested that CCTV would need to go hand in hand with the hatching. A brief discussion took place on the previous suggestions for overcoming the problem for the benefit of new Members.  Cllr. Kemp stated that again this sort of issue could be covered under a neighbourhood plan. 

75:  Cllr. Hartley had been disappointed that the meeting with Cllr. Veitch had been cancelled.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she would reschedule. With regard to the BID mentioned in the Economic & Community Minutes he had spoken to retailers on the High Street who had said it sounds great but how much would it cost them and what will they get for their money
76:  Cllr. Swann referred to the comments made in some quarters of whether the people want or need a community centre and he read out an article from the latest St. Dunstan’s magazine which supports the initiative – it was written by John Tapper.  
The Chairman closed the meeting and invited parishioners to comment or raise questions.  No questions or comments were received.
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